


Annual Meeting of the Club 
Club members gathered on February 
29 for the Annual Meeting of the 
Outrigger Canoe Club. A total of 119 
members attended the meeting and 707 
submitted proxies. (1) The meeting 
was presided over by outgoing 
president Tom Baine. (2) Vladimir 
Ossipoff, a Club member for 37 years 
was elected to Life membership. 
Ossipoff was the architect for the 
major renovation of the former Club 
house and architect for the present 
Club site and has always given freely 
of his advice on Club projects. (3) 
Board members George Cook, Henry 
Ayau, Bruce Ames, Diane Stowell, 
Ken Brown, Gerri Pedesky, Peter 
Balding. (4) Board members Tom 
Baine, Mark Buck, Ron Larsen, Dan 
Williamson, Jim Peterson and John 
Goss. (5) and (6) Members gathered 
in the Dining Room for the meeting. 
(7) and (8) Following the meeting, 
members enjoyed refreshments in 
the Bar. @) 
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Treasurer's Report 
By Dan Williamson 

The auditors have completed their 
examination of the Club's financial 
statements, except for their 
determination of the Club's pension 
costs. They are awaiting information 
from Aetna so they can determine our 
pension expense under the new 
accounting standards for reporting and 
disclosing pension information. 

The Club has paid all amounts 

Election 
Results 
By Gene Long 
Chairman, Judges of Election 

The Judges of Election Committee met 
on Sunday, February 28 in accordance 
with Section 9 of the Club's Bylaws 
and determined that the following 
nominees were duly elected to the 
Board of Directors for the two year 
tenn 1988-90: 

Thomas Haine 
Peter Balding 
Mark Buck 
Geraldine Pcdesky 
Henry Ayau 
John Goss 
The Commiuee would like to con­

gratulate the members who were 
elected and would also like to com­
mend those members who were 
nominated but were not elected. 

A total of 1,069 ballots were casL 
Of these, 37 were invalid because they 
were unsigned, the voter was delin­
quent in Club accounts, or they voted 
for more than six nominees. This left 
1,032 valid ballots as compared with 
1,067 in last year's election. 

Ballots were mailed to 1,861 mem­
bers entitled to vote. These include 
Regular, Intermediate, Senior, Life and 
Honorary members. 

Club members who served with dis­
tinction on the Judges of Election Com­
mittee this year were Jack Brown, 
Richard Ferguson, Roy Kesner, Robbie 
Ostrem, Jim Schulte and Tom Vesey. ~) 

necessary to fund the Club's pension 
plan under current law and the deter­
mination of the reportable pension ex­
pense will not cost or save the Club 
any money. My comments on the 
1987 financial statements are subject to 
the auditors' determination of the 
Club's pension expense. 

Total revenues from all sources for 
1987 were $4,855,000; however, for 
the first time in over 10 years, the 
Club's operating revenues declined 
from the previous year. 

Revenues in all areas except the 
locker room were down from the 1986 
levels. This decline in revenues, 
coupled with an increase in operating 
costs, resulted in a net operating in­
come of $ 18,700 which was $ 154,700 
lower than the 1986 net operating in­
come. 

The operating profit of $ 18,700, 
together with initiation fees of 
$170,000 and building fund net invest­
ment income of $70,000 resulted in a 
net income of $258,700 for 1987. This 
represents a 5% increase in members' 
equity which was $5,355,300 as of 
December 31, 1987. 

The Club spent $1,433,200 on capi­
tal improvements during 1987 which 
included the addition to the parking 
structures, the second phase of the 
kitchen renovation, the renovation of 
the dining room and bar area, a new ex­
haust fan for the men's locker room 
and the renovation of the surfboard and 
kayak storage area. The Club spent an 
additional $166,900 to repair and main­
tain the Club's building and equipment. 

Athletic expenditures were 
$115,700, or 2.6% of operating 
revenues and dues. 

The Club 's funds managed by 
Atalanta/Sosnoff Management Corpora­
tion were adversely affected by the 
decline in the stock market and 
provided a return of only 5% during 
1987. 

The Finance Commiuee, which 
monitors the performance of the invest­
ment manager, will reevaluate perfor­
mance after the first quarter of 1988, 
and will make recommendations to the 
Board of Directors at that time on any 
changes in the manager. 

As of December 31, 1987 the Club 
had cash and investments (at market 
value) of S I ,893,500 of which 
$174,300 is in the Club's operating 
fund and $ 1,7 19,200 in the Club's 
building fund. ' 

Employee of the Year 
Demetrio (Domie) Gose was named 
Employee of the Year at the Annual 
Meeting. Presenting him with a lei 
and check were Board secretary Gerri 
Pedesky and out-going president Tom 
Haine. Domie has worked for OCC 
for 16 years and is head of 
maintenance. He's a hard worker who 
always gets the job done with a 
friendly altitude. He always "whistles 
while he works." / 

3 



Bylaw Amendments Pass 
The proposed amendments to Sections 
8, 9, 24, 27 and 29 of the Bylaws of 
the Outrigger Canoe Club were passed 
by unanimous vote. 

The second and third sentences of 
Section 8 were amended to read: 

"The Nominating Committee shall, 
not less than seven weeks prior to the 
Annual Meeting of Club, designate and 
post on the Club bulletin board the 
names of the candidates nominated for 
election by the Nominating Committee. 
Additional candidates for election may 
be nominated by a petition signed by 
35 voting members and delivered to 
the Club, addressed to the Secretary 
thereof, not later than five weeks prior 
to the Annual Meeting." 

Pertinent portions of Section 9 were 

amended to read: 
"The election shall be conducted by 

the Committee of Judges of Election 
appointed by the Board of Directors 
who shall, not less than three weeks 
before the date of the closing of the 
ballot, prepare the official ballot con­
taining the list of all candidates desig­
nated by the Nominating Committee, 
and by members of the Club as 
provided in the Bylaws." 

Section 24 was amended to read: 
A Nominating Committee composed 

of not less than five voting members, 
appointed at least ten weeks before 
each election of directors, shall 
nominate persons for election to the 
Board of Directors." 

The pertinent portion of Section 27 

was amended to read: 
"Associate. Spouses of Senior, 

Regular, Life, Intermediate members 
and/or persons 18 thru 25 years of age 
who are not married and who are: 1) 
Full-time students attending an ac­
credited school or college; 2) On ac­
tive military duty in a noncom­
missioned status during such periods of 
duty." 

The first sentence of Section 29 was 
amended to rea1: 

"Only Senior, Regular, Life and In­
termediate members shall have the 
right to vote and the right to be repre­
sented at any meeting of the club by 
written proxy filed with the Secretary 
of the Club, or the secretary of the 
meeting at which such right is desired." 

Admissions & Membership Committee 
By Robert L. Moore 
The Admissions and Membership 
Committee met on the first and third 
Wednesday evenings of the month 
throughout the year to interview 
sponsors and candidates for 
membership. Our recommendations 
were forwarded to the Board of 
Directors for final action. 

Along with interviewing and inves­
tigating applicants for membership, the 
committee also made some procedural 
changes. The changes were neces­
sitated to better evaluate the potential 
members. 

The committee interviewed both 
sponsors of the candidate to get a more 
complete picture of the person and his 
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or her contribution to the Club. When 
a sponsor lacked knowledge about a 
candidate, the committee even inter­
viewed the referenced people listed on 
the application. 

Of real concern to the committee is 
the number of sponsoring members 
who do not know their candidate well 
enough to answer specific personal or 
business questions about the potential 
new member. 

Remember, the committee in almost 
all cases must rely on the sponsors to 
present a complete picture of the ap­
plicant. The committee would like to 
know why the person would make a 
good member. Even non-sponsoring 
members who know new candidates 
are encouraged to comment to the com­
mittee about these people, either posi­
tively or negatively. 

As much as we would like to know 
the good aspects of candidates, we 
would also like to know why they may 
not fit in with the existing membership. 

If you are sponsoring someone for 
membership, you should be prepared 
to present that person in an informa­
tive, positive manner. The committee 
depends on the sponsors to provide 
them with reasoning as to why the can­
didate would make a good member 

and how that person would contribute 
to the Club. 

The future of our Club still lies in 
our youth. Interviewing the junior 
member applicants, whether it's those 
whose parents are members or those 
whose parents are not, is especially 
rewarding. 

It is important that these prospective 
members understand the goals of the 
Club should be in common with their 
own and that they have the respon­
sibility to work towards those goals. 

As of December 31, 1987 the num­
ber of new members in the categories 
admitted or reinstated by the commit­
tee during the year were: 

Juniors 47 
Regulars 31 
Intermediate 6 
Associate 20 
Reinstatements 9 
Total 113 
No new nonresident members were 

admitted. The existing quota is filled. 
The total Outrigger Canoe Club 

membership as of December 31, 1987 
was 3,974, just 24 more than the same 
date a year earlier. Of the total, 1 ,358 
people are nonresident members. Inter­
estingly, 80% of these members started 
out as resident members. J 



Building & Grounds Committee 
By Rip Riddle 

The Building & Grounds Committee 
was very fortunate to have so many 
capable, talented and effective 
commiuee members in 1987. These 

professionals made major contributions 
to our Club by giving their time and 
talent. 

Our Coordinating Director John 
Goss was untiring in his efforts to 
make our Club the best in every 
respect. He deserves a great deal of 
credit for his contribution to our many 
projects. He was especially observant 
of the garage construction, noting 
several errors and following them 
through until corrected. 

Lou Fulton as co-chairman was 
especially helpful in our many projects 
by providing renderings and drawings. 
He spent many hours completing 
various jobs. 

I would like to express our apprecia­
tion to the House Committee for their 
coordinated efforts in helping us to 
achieve maximum project efficiency. 

Major projects completed or those 
in progress for 1987 include: 

Lobby Display Case 
Men's Locker Room Fans 
Storm Doors 
Club Lighting (design) 
Kayak Storage 
Realign Storm Drain 
Ladies Locker Room 

Fans and Upgrade 
Dining Room Upgrade 
Total 

$ 2,000 
$12,423 
s 2,500 
$ 2,000 
$ 6,400 
s 4,400 
$26,000 

$75,000 
$130,723 

Of significance is a 24-month 
Landscape, Lighting and Maintenance 
Budget that was recently completed by 
a B&G subcommiuee chaired by Kim 
Thompson. This proposed budget, to 
be passed to the new B&G Commiuee, 
totals $101,700. 

The purpose of the budget was to 
recover those projects or programs that 
have fallen by the wayside for one 
reason or another, and to reenter them 
into the budget, if in fact, they have 
merit. 

We felt this would provide the new 
B&G Commillee with "what has hap­
pened in the past" , thereby saving them 
a great deal of time and lost motion. 
We hope this proposed budget will be 
helpful. 

We have wrinen several articles for 
the Outrigger, made recommendations 
to assist the physically challenged, con­
ducted studies on how best to launch 
canoes, how to hoist and stow addition­
al canoes and kayaks and how to im­
prove the weight room. fJ 

Athletic Committee 
By Paula Carbone, Club Captain 

Outrigger Canoe Club has continued to 
uphold its reputation of excellence in 
the area of athletics. Accomplishments 
from all 17 committees in both 
individual and team sports were great. 

We have the talent here, from the 
young, Kai Mowat, 11-years-old, plac­
ing firs t in the Ironkids Triathlon, to 
the old, Hank Lass, 61-years-old, cross­
ing the Molokai Channel to place third 
in the Masters Division of the Molokai 
Hoe. 

We've got Junior 'Riggers compet­
ing at Olympic Festival and national 
tournaments, along with their own 
local high school events. 

"Too Hot To Stop" was the mono of 
the canoe racing program in 1987. 
This was another winning season with 
a 7-1 record during the regatta season, 
including the Oahu and State Cham­
pionships. 

The men won the international 
Molokai Hoe title again, with the 
masters winning their division and plac­
ing ninth overall, and the senior 
masters placing third in their division 
and 16th overall. 

The women took second in the Na 
Wahine 0 Ke Kai race, just 4 1(2 
minutes behind fi rst. 

Volleyball showed a strong repre­
sentation in the open (7th place), 
masters (4th place), golden masters 
(4th place) and juniors (5th place) in 
the national championships. 

Water polo held an open ocean tour-

nament in front of the Club which was 
a great success. 

Three paddleboard races were held, 
with record setting performances in the 
two ocean races. Diane Stowell won 
her age group in the Waikiki Rough­
water Swim. Marshall Rosa was first 
Hawaii finisher in the Molokai kayak 
race, and Walter Guild was firs t in the 
open division in the Mauna Kea 200 
motorcycle race. 

We also have members on the main­
land training for the Olympic trials in 
kayaking and canoe racing--Traci Phil­
lips, Kevin Olds, Mark Sandvold and 
Gib Bintliff. 

Success and winning is not only de­
pendent upon the athletic talent we 
have here at the Club, but the support 
and backup of o thers involved with the 
Club. I would like to give special 
recognition to all of those who have 
supported the program. ~) 
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House Committee 
By Chuck Swanson 

Committee members were asked to 
make an inspection of specific areas of 
the Club and to report the conditions 
observed each meeting. In addition, 
several subcommittees were formed, 
each concerned with specific oper­
ational aspects of the Club. 

Highlights of the year include: 
Attention was drawn to speeding 

and unsafe vehicle operating practices 
in the parking garage through articles 
in the Outrigger magazine. 

There was a major refurbishment of 
the Ladies Locker Room. Special 
kudos must be given to Gerry De­
Benedeui for her outstanding work in 
defining the problems and her persist­
ence in assuring their accomplishment. 

Concern over the loss of business 
resulting from the garage addition 
prompted the commiuee to seek a 
small increase in selected food prices 
in June, to compensate for the an­
ticipated loss of patronage from resi­
dent members. This recommendation 
was not, however, accepted by the 
Board. 

The committee strongly recom­
mended the establishment of a main­
tenance supervisor position to assist 
the Manager in the care of the facility. 
The Board decision was to study the 
mauer further using graduate students 
from UH. The Commiuee still feels 
the position is essential to the proper 
operation of the Club. 

The Wine Committee recom­
mended, and the Board approved, the 
use of a bouled House Wine with an 
OCC label. The Club is indebted to 
Dick Hager for this very successful in­
novation. 

An extensive study was made in 
cooperation with the B&G Committee 
of the available storage space, both on­
site and offsite, with the objective of 
meeting all the storage needs of the 
Club. 

The committee recommended that 
significant price reductions be made on 
excess and/or old inventory in the 
Beach Shop to reduce inventory. This 
action was approved by the Board. 
The Board concurred with the commit­
tee recommendation that merchandise 
in the Beach Shop be responsive to the 
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basic needs of an athletic club. No 
gifty items should be carried. 

The Board approved a committee 
recommendation to issue new parking 
decals in January, 1988. The location 
of the decals was moved to the lower 
left section of the windshield. 

The Board expressed the desire to 
redo the President's plaque in the 
Lobby. After some preliminary study, 
the committee was informed that the 
plaque would be studied in conjunction 
with redoing the entrance. The matter 
was referred to the B&G Committee. 

A study was made of the effect of 
affiliated clubs and nonresident mem­
bers on the tax position of the Club. 
This work was spearheaded by AI 
Vivas. The committee recommended 
to the Board that in order to maintain 
revenue from nonresident B and C 
within the 15% limitation, an attempt 
be made to increase the percentage of 
usage by active members by putting a 
minimum of $75 per quarter into ef­
fect. As of this writing, Board action 
has not been taken. 

A special study was made proposing 
appointments for the Duke Room. The 
proposal was not approved pending 
clearer definition of the purpose of the 
room. 

Plans were initiated for a mini gym 
in the Ladies Locker Room. 

The use of the TV in the Bar came 
under considerable discussion. Since 
Club rules restrict its use to athletic 
events, means to control the operation 
were examined. In the final analysis, 
no action was taken to change the TV 
or the rules. 

On recommendation of the commit­
tee, control was improved and locker 
fees were raised slightly to provide in­
centive for those who do not use the 
lockers to give them up in order to ob­
tain more equitable utilization. 

The committee examined the need 
for, and assignment of, non-smoking 
areas in the Dining Room. It was 
decided to continue the current policy 
of discouraging smoking but not to 
designate any specific non-smoking 
areas. Administration of these non­
smoking areas by Club personnel was 
considered to present too large a 
problem. 

There are several items of uncom­
pleted business which should be con­
tinued by the House Committee this 
coming year. They include: 
• A study of the need for ramps for 

the handicapped. 
• Completion of action on the storage 

space study. 
• Assure that the study examining the 

need for a maintenance supervisor 
does not falter. 

• Follow through on the Board action 
to the affiliated clubs and 
nonresident member situation, as it 
relates to the tax position of the 
Club. 

• Complete the study of the use and 
appointments for the Duke Room. 

• Monitor sales of the new Outrigger 
poster. If they are not moving, 
develop a program to enhance sales. 

• House Committee recommended the 
bronzed head of the Duke be placed 
in the center of the trophy case with 
an appropriate plaque. Monitor the 
Board action. (Subsequent 
measurements have shown that the 
head will not fit in the trophy case. 
Editor) i 

New Members 
Regular: Tom McTigue, Gerald 
Nishimoto, Michael Turner. 

Associate: Jennifer Humphreys, 
Lois Nelson. 

Junior: Richard Humphreys, 
Kimberly Kiner, Maya Paulin. 



Entertainment Committee 
By Stephany Sofos 

The 1987 Emertainment Committee 
annual report begins with the 
continuation of last year's policy 
approved by the Board of Directors to 
allow the committee to plan and 
publicize events up to May of the 
follow ing year. 

This was due to the print deadlines 
imposed by the publication of our 
magazine. With this policy, it enables 
the incoming Coordinating Director 
and his or her committee to complete 
these events with the assistance of the 
Club Manager, while planning 
publicity for future events. 

We continued our luncheon fashion 
shows on a monthly basis throughout 
the year. The shows, coordinated by 
Gail Kasharc, were held on the last 
Friday of each month and met with 
great success. 

We cominued the Steak Frys, using 
Kcaloha Kalama as entertainment on 
Saturday evenings during the months 
of June, July, August, September. We 
also continued the Steak Fry thereafter 
on the last Saturday of each month, 
weather pennitting, at the Club 
Manager's discretion. 

In May, we held the Texas BBQ, 
which was a success with 90% of the 
participants being Outrigger members. 

The annual Outrigger Luau was 
held on August 29 and had an 87% 
member attendance. 

The 3rd Annual Halloween bar 
party was held with approximately 450 
members and guests enjoying the cos­
tumes and dancing at this fun event. 
This party gets more entertaining each 
year. 

The 50s Sock Hop with the B-Bop­
pers, poodle skirts and saddle shoes 

held in November, was a fun time for 
all with everyone dancing the night 
away to the sounds of Ricky Nelson, 
Buddy Holly and Fats Domino. 

The delightful Christmas decora­
tions were appreciated and Cecil Sharp 
and his e lves arc to be congratulated 
on a job well done. 

Valentine's Day was celebrated with 
another bar party with decorations, 
flowers and champagne. 

The two events overlapping into 
1988 are an evening honoring the 
Winged "0 " and all international, na-

tiona) and state Outrigger athletes and 
champions on March 28, and Mediter­
rean Night featuring foods from Italy, 
Greece and Portugal on May 2 1. 

We have worked closely with the 
Publ ic Relations Committee on coor­
dinating the publication and d isplay 
case at the Club's entrance for our 
events. 

We would like to thank everyone 
that attended the Club events this past 
year. You make our volunteer work 
worthwhile and we appreciate your sup­
port and suggestions. I 

Historical Committee 
By Reynolds G. Burkland 

During 1987 the Historical Committee 
continued its program of collecting 
oral histories from long-time Club 
members and from o thers who have 
contributed to the development of the 
Club. 

At the present time, we have 29 
completed histories on file and two in 
the process of being reviewed by the in­
terviewees. Two additional individuals 
are scheduled for interview. 

To assist the committee in identify­
ing appropriate candidates for oral his­
tories, a subcommittee has been 
appointed, consisting of Josephine 
Gamer, Ward Russell and Tommy 
Thomas. 

Early in the year, it was announced 
that oral histories are avai lable to Club 
members for reading on the Club 
premises. To date, one person has 
asked to read one interview. The oral 
histories continue to be available to in­
terested persons, and we now have 
available an index covering the first 28 
histories. This index will assist anyone 
interested in finding references to in­
dividuals, places or events mentioned 
in the interviews. 

Profiles for all but one Winged "0" 
member have been collected and are 
being put in shape for a permanent 
record. The Committee maintains a 
clipping service which provides copies 
of all newspaper and magazine articles 

which relate to the Club. All cl ippings 
for the years prior to 1987 have been 
put on microfilm in order to preserve 
them and make them available in fu­
ture years. 

During the year, Cobey Black began 
culling items of C lub history for in­
clusion in the Outrigger magazine. We 
hope members have enjoyed these 
"Backward Glances". 

For use by the Board of Directors in 
identifying members who might be can­
didates for Life membership, Tommy 
Thomas updated, and the committee 
again submitted, a listing of Senior 
members showing ages, years of mem­
bership and years of service to the 
Club in various capacities. 

On a number of occasions, the com­
mittee furn ished photographic material 
from its files for use in the Outrigger 
magazine and other publications and 
for use in the lobby display case. J 
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Garage Committee 
By Gene Long 

Two years ago, the Board of Directors 
fonned an ad hoc committee to 
investigate the feasibility and cost of 
adding two half levels of parking to 
the existing garage structure. 

new parking staHs. 
I would like to give my thanks to 

Teval Construction, Ossipoff, Snyder 
& Roland, and the Club management 
for all of their cooperation and assis-

tance in this project. 
I thank you Club members for your 

patience and support of the Dining 
Room during this time of incon­
venience. rg.) 

After almost a year of study, it was 
established that it was feasible and a 
budget was submitted to the Board. 
Once the budget was approved, a 
timetable was established which called 
for the project to start after Labor Day 
1987 with substantial completion 
before Christmas. 

Long Range Planning 

This tight schedule caused some of 
the prospective contractors to refuse to 
bid. Of the remaining bidders, Teval 
was selected as the lowest bidder who 
could meet our schedule. 

I am happy to report that the project 
was completed on time, within the 
budget and with a minimum of disrup­
tion to the Club operation. 

There are only two items that 
remain to be done: shielding of some 
of the lights so that they do not annoy 
our neighbors, and the installation of 
the top deck light standards, which 
have not yet been delivered. 

This project was more than just an 
addition of 57 parking stalls. At the 
same time as the new construction, the 
existing structure which we discovered 
was badly deteriorated, was repaired 
and brought up to current safety stand­
ards. 

Had this project not been done, 
within a few years we would have 
been faced with a repair bill of more 
than half of what we spent on this 
project just to keep the old structure 
serviceable without the addition of any 
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By Richard B. Ferguson 

During 1987, the committee conducted 
meetings with the House, Building & 
Grounds and combined athletic 
committees to test reactions of those 
committees to the report and 
recommendations of the 1986 
committee. 

Membership 
Last year's committee produced a 

study which related membership 
categories to revenue producing Club 
facilities. The committee wrote a com­
puter program which facilitates the 
"what if' analysis of various member­
ship mix and dues raising alternatives. 

Club comptroller Gordon Smith 
modified the program to run on the 
Club's microcomputer. 

Continuity 
The committee will establish a com­

miuee manual containing the papers 
produced by the commiuee. This com­
miuce inherited the work of previous 
committees and has auempted to build 
upon those efforts. 

It is intended that the hard work of 
successive commiuee members can be 
passed on for reference and this wi ll as­
sist in providing for the desired con-

tinuity of committee effort. 
Recommendations 
The Club Bylaws should be 

amended to establish a Long Range 
Standing Committee. 

A Long Range Plan should be estab­
lished by a process involving input 
from the standing committees. The 
plan would be produced over a two 
year period and become a document 
which is ratified by the membership, 
reviewed annually and changed as cir­
cumstances warrant. 

A professional, physical Master 
Plan for the Club should be commis­
sioned at some point in this process of 
producing the long range plan. This 
Master Plan would serve the purpose 
of facilitating the implementation of 
the desired physical changes in the con­
text of how each change effects the ex­
isting and future Club structure. 

A professional should be employed 
to establish a computer based Facilities 
Management Program for the Club. 
This could be a part of the Master 
Plan, but would actually inventory all 
equipment, utilities and physical com­
ponents of the Club premises and age 
each for repair, replacement, painting 
or refurbishing. 

This inventory would include a 
budget for accomplishing each in­
dividual appropriate action. Commit­
tees would review and update the 
inventory and projections as a part of 
their annual duties. 

A professional consultant should be 
employed to review and recommend 
management structure or organization 
chart for the management of the Club. 

A professional consultant should be 
hired to establish a management train­
ing program for all service employees. ~ 



Public Relations Committee 
By Arden Moore 

The Public Relations Committee acts 
as a liaison between the members and 
other elements and activities of the 
Club. By means of the Outrigger 
magazine, we act as a two-way 
informational conduit between the 
Board of Directors and staff and each 
of the committees and groups which 
make up your Club. 

This year, as in the past, we have 
taken several steps to improve the over­
all quality of the Outrigger. 

costs though it increases editorial work. 
We produced 12 20-page issues. 
We used four color covers which 

garnered very favorable comments 
from the membership. 

We have increased the Junior 
'Rigger reporters to three to cover a 
wider range of activities. 

We have placed emphasis on having 
your different coaches and repre­
sentatives write informational pieces 
on their areas. 

For the fifth year, we sponsored a 
photo contest for Club members, ad­
ding a Humor category. The quality of 
the entries was outstanding, making 
judging difficult Winners receive a 
$50 Club credit, have their work 
published in the January issue of the 
Outrigger and displayed in the lobby 
case. Keep us in mind during the year 
when you're taking your snapshots. 

Our greatest technical change has 
been switching over to desktop publish­
ing, which reduces printing and layout 

Our lobby display case carried 15 
different exhibits reflective of various 
Club activities. 

In closing, I again encourage those 
with kudos, comments or complaints to 
not only let us know, but to hopefully 
get involved in the coming year. r1J 

Members It Pays To Know 

~ 
I •• •• 

Mike Wilson 
(Assistant Manager) 

Lunch • Dinner 
Oyster & Wine Bar 
llikai Marina • Waikiki 
17 65 Ala Moana Blvd. 
Reservations: 955-4911 

Seafood • Steaks • Prime Rib 

Spencer/Sewell Realty, Inc. 

William R. Sewell, Realtor 
President 

1585 Kapiolani Blvd. Suite 1107 • Honolulu, Hawaii 96814 
Bus. (808)941-0511 • FAX 941-3763 • Res. (808)373-3322 

Jayne Crabb 

~ 
Realtor Associate 

377 Keahole St., Suite 200 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96825 

GLORIA DAMRON (808) 395-7522 
ASSOCIATES. INC Res. (808) 395-3305 

RESEARCH 
DVNAIVIICS 
SNOW SKIS • MOUNTAIN BIKES • SPORTSHIELDS 

;:. ~~~ Paula carbone 
§~E!E! 51 Wood St.· Honolulu, HI 96817 
-- (808J 595-2169, 944-5816 

"Anything in Roofing" 
777 Kap1olan1 81 vd 
Honolulu. Hawau 96814 

John Chapman, Owner 
Telephone 536-5410 

3207 MARTHA STR£fl e HONOlUlU, HAWAII 9081~ • TH£PHONE (908) 737 9944 
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5th Annual Ocean Triathlon 
Lifeguard Kenny Rust won the 5th 
Annual Outrigger Canoe Club Ocean 
Triathlon at Sans Souci Beach on 
February 27 in 36 minutes and 39 
seconds. 

Ian Emberson grabs his paddleboard 
and sprints for the beach in the 
ironman. 

10 

eMto-IJV e{l/- 0etad 
Q. What's a Car Detail? 
A. A Car Detail is a thorough 

cleaning & waxing of your car. 
For example. our detail 
includes, 

• Wash exterior with mild cleaners 

• Wax/polish all paint & chrome 

• Remove stains & clean upholstery 

• Rims/Tires/While walls cleaned 
& dressed 

• Panel instruments/Dash cleaned 
& dressed 

• Floor mats & carpets cleaned 
& dressed 

• Trunk cleaned & vacuumed 

For less than 1% of the 
price of your car, 
We'll make it look 

100% beHer! 

By appointment 

949-8947 
Free Pick·up & Delivery 

Rust finished second in the first leg 
of the triathlon, a one-half mile swim , 
caught up with leader Steve 
Munotones in the one mile pad­
dleboard race, and finished two 
minutes ahead of Ian Emberson after 
the two mile kayak race. 

Emberson's time was :38:30. 
The distance for the ironman com­

petition was cut in half this year. 
Gaylord Wilcox won the over 40 

division in :42:18 and Lorie Bode won 
the women's competition in :41 :24. 

Records were set in all of the relay 
divisions. The relay, which included a 
one-mile swim, two-mile paddleboard 
race and four-mile kayak event, was 
won by the team of George Kane, 
Mike Takahashi and Bob Rocheleau in 
1:03:51. 

Roger Cundall, Fred Fong and Mark 
Buck won the over 40 division in 
1:08:47 and Missy Mowat, Margo Car­
mody and Denise Darval won the 
women's division. 

Kane also won the two-mile swim 
for the second straight year in 37 
minutes and 13 seconds, followed 
closely by Ham Homan in :37:17, 
Todd Duplanty in :37:22 and John 
Lord in :37:23. 

The committee would like to thank 
Wayne Faulkner for setting up the 
course, and Dale Hope for donating 
prizes. I 

Swimming Committee chairperson 
Pam Zak presents Gaylord Wilcox with 
his trophy for winning the masters 
division in the ironman triathlon. 

Ocean Triathlon Results 
Iron man 
1/2-Mile Swim, 1-Mile Paddle, 2-Mile 
Kayak 

Overall Name Time Finish/Division 
1. Kenny Rust :36:39 1st, Open 
2. Ian Emberson* :38:30 2nd, Open 
3. Brad Moore :39:43 3rd, Open 
4. Ed Pestana :40:22 4th, Open 
5. Lorie Bode :41:24 1st, Women 
6. Gaylord Wilcox* :42:18 1st, Masters 
7. Grant Senner* :51:33 5th, Open 
8. SteveMunotones!:03:14 6th, Open 

2-Mile Swim 

1. George Kane :37:13 
2. Ham Homan :37:17 
3. Todd Duplanty* :37:22 
4. John Lord :37:23 
5. Alex Ryan :37:31 
6. Alfie Calpito :38:05 
7. Andrea Woods :43:19 
8. Morris Mann :46:03 
9. Fred Kooker :46:07 
10. James Jonsson* :46:12 
11. Vernon Knight :49:20 
12.Peter Schlegel :50:42 
13.Thomas McCurdy:51:40 
14. Eric Rosenthal :53:27 
15.AI Harty :54:30 
16. Dennis Blake :55:11 
!?.Connie Moore :55:27 
18. Peter Caban ill a :55:30 
19.Margaret Murray :55:58 
20. Donna Harty 1:02:54 
21.Roy Herb 1:05:58 
22.Joe Perrino 1:06:17 
23.Carol Rhudy 1:11 :03 

Triathlon Relay 

1st, Open 
2nd, Open 
3rd, Open 
4th, Open 
5th, Open 
6th, Open 

1st, W. Open 
7th, Open 

1st, Masters 
8th. Open 

2nd, Masters 
3rd, Masters 

9th, Open 
lOth, Open 

4th, Masters 
5th, Masters 

2nd, W. Open 
11 th, Open 

3rd, W. Open 
1st, W. Mstrs. 

12th, Open 
13th, Open 

2nd, W.Mstrs. 

1 Mile Swim, 2-Mile Paddle, 4-Mile 
Kayak 

I. George Kane, Mike Ta,lcahashi, Bob 
Rocheleau I :03:51 1st, Open 

2. Alfie Calpito, Marshall Rosa*, George 
Kissner 1 :04: 15 2nd, Open 

3. Joe Lileikis, Kenny Rust, Brad Moore 
1:06:11 3rd,Opcn 

4. Roger Cundall*, Fred Fong*, Mark Buck* 
1:08:47 1st, Masters 

5. Morris Mann, Gaylord Wilcox*, 
Ed Pestana 1:10:59 4th, Open 

6. Missy Mowat*, Margo Carmody, 
Denise Darval 1:16:45 1st, Women 

7. Andrea Woods, Norma Santiago*, Lorie 
Bode 1:20:59 2nd, Women 

8. Nalani Blaisdell, Sandy Combis, Ricklen 
Fong 1:34:55 3rd, Women 

9. George Puder*, Greg Wood*, Grant 
Senner* I :35:29 5th, Open 

*Outrigger member 



'· 

Competitors in the Ironman division were Ed Pestana, Kenny Rust , Steve Muno­
tones, Brad Moore,Ian Emberson, Gaylord Wilcox, Grant Senner and Lorie Bode. 

lie/ping with the Ocean Triathlon were 
Coco Emberson, Pam Zak and Laura 
Miller .front; Gerry DeBenedeui, 
standing. 

Pam Zak presents third place trophy to 
Todd Duplanty for the two-mile swim. 

Collecting their trophies for winning 
the masters event in the relay were 
Mark Buck, Roger Cundall and Fred 
Fong. 

Gaylord Wilcox rushes to beach with 
his kayak in the ironman. After 
winning the masters division, he went 
back and did the 2-mi/e paddleboard 
race in the relay. 

Marshall Rosa paddled the two-miles 
for his relay team. 

Missy Mowat tags her padd/eboarder, 
Margo Carmody, after finishing the 
]-mile swim in the relay. 

\ 

Mark Buck kayaked his masters team 
to victory. 

Davies Pacific Cen ter, 841 Bishop Street 
521-6111 533-0222 

• Full Service Florist 

• Beautifully Styled 
Arrangements 

• Leis 

• Plants- Terrariums 

• Silk and Dry 

• Specialized Designs for your 
home, office and parties 
(Large or Small) 

• Balloons & Novelties 

• Weddings & Special Parties 
(Large or Small) 

• World Wide Service 

• Delivery- Airport to 
Hawaii Kai 

Mitzi Lee 
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ASTHETERRACETURNS~ 
Mary M . Fiedler and daughter Jenny, 
8, were in Honolulu Community 
Theater's production of "The Music 
Man" last month ... 

Competing against athletes from 22 
nations a t a pre-Olympic Games in 
Seoul, Korea in November, Outrigger's 
Traci Phillips captured a seventh place 
in the women's K-1 500-m~ter kayak 
race. 

Joli Quentin Kansil was a contest­
ant on Wheel of Fortune. The show 
was aired in March ... 

Former OCC volleyball Olympians 
Tom Ha ine and Jon Stanley played in 
an exhibition match following the 
Parade of Champions honoring 
Hawaii's three national volleyball 
champions, the UH Wahines, the B YU­
Hawaii women and University High 
School girls. They played a team of 
reporters from local papers and stations. 

lletsy Sommerville won the Rolex 
National Collegiate Indoor doubles 
championship. Betsy and her partner, 
Susan Russo, are the number one 
ranked collegiate doubles team in the 
U.S. They attend the University of 
Arizona. 

Nonresident member Myra Fisher, 
an OCC member since 1949, was in 
town in February to visit friends ... 

Jim Gaddis was excused from his 
golf committee duties in February as 
he caddied in the Hawaiian Open for 

Msgr. Charles Kekwnano, chairman of 
the Outrigger Duke Kahanamoku 
Foundation, presents a check to 
kayaker Mike Harbold to assist him 
with his quest for a spot on the U.S. 
Olympic kayak team in Seoul, Korea 
this summer. 

John Cook, a top PGA pro. John, and 
fellow tour pro Curt Byrum were enter­
tained at the Club by Jim and his love­
ly wife, Clareen. Curt was a 
houseguest of the Gaddis family for 
the week. 

A group of islanders are trying to 
pass a bill in the Legislature to permit 
a sculpture of Duke Kahanamoku to 
be commissioned and permanently dis­
played at Kuhio Beach. Duke's surf­
ing exploits in Waikiki are well known 
and it would be fitting to erect a statue 
to Duke near the ocean he loved. 

Margaret Young, seated, a founder of the Hawaii Nature Center in Makiki , is 
surrounded by volunteers at a recent weekend happening. Gerri Pedesky, Connie 
Young, Bonnie Judd and Di Guild were volunteer guides. If you like to hike, 
bring your family to the park anytime. 
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Many Club members and Outrigger 
Duke Kahanamoku Foundation direc­
tors testified in favor of the bill. If 
you'd like more information, contact 
the ODKF. 

Congratulations to one of our 
favorite busboys, Henry Virendra, 
who got his U.S. citizenship on 
February 23. Way to go Henry! 

Chula Harrison will be teaching a 
six-week class on feelings for ladies, 
young adults and couples at her home 
in April. If you're interested in "A 
Look Inward" leave her a note at the 
Front Desk. 

David and Lucile Callahan, long­
time OCC members, are moving to La 
Jo lla to be near their two mainland 
families and four grandchildren. Their 
daughter, Joy Cartier, well-known Is­
land entertainer, who occassionally 
entertained at the Club, is also La Jolla 
bound. They hope to see Outrigger 
friends at the La Jolla Beach and Ten­
nis Club. 

Believe it or not: in December, 
1985, Gerry Dellenedetti and Clair 
Folsome moved out of Gerry's 20-year­
old house on Halekoa Drive, donating 
all their white elephants, including a 
bathroom scale, to Punahou School. 
During 1986, they built their new 
house and moved in in 1987. In 
February, 1988, while at the Punahou 
Carnival, Clair found a bargain scale 
for 75 cents which he proudly brought 
home, saying "look what I got, such a 
deal, I couldn' t pass it up, we needed a 
bathroom scale." You guessed it! 
Seventy-five cents for two years 
storage isn't bad ... 

llruce Matheson and Frank Wal­
ton recently relived their South Pacific 
WW II days with some of their fellow 
Black Sheep Squadron members. 
Former fighter pilots Ed Olander and 
Ned Corman were escaping the sleet 
and snow of Massachusetts and Lake 
Tahoe, respectively, along with Fred 
Losch from the smog of the Los An­
geles area. 

Contributions to this column are al­
ways welcome. Leave items for the 
Editor at the Front Desk. Be sure to in­
clude your name and phone number in 
case additional information is needed. ;f. 
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Aloha 
Cocktail 
Party 
Outrigger Canoe Club members who 
served on Club committees during 
1987, were honored at lhe Aloha 
Cocktail Party on February 15 at lhe 
Club. Enjoying the delicious pupus, 
entertainment and camaraderie were 
(1) Dean Nowack, Tina Berg, Dennis 
Berg, Robyn Shaw and Randy Shaw. 
(2) Rush Clark, Shirleigh Clark and 
Becky Collins. (3) Bob Moore, Mark 
Buck and Rab Guild. (4) Bob and 
Frankie Anderson. (5) Vile Watumull, 
Tanya Fennelly, Dana Rupey and Kala 
Judd. (6) Josephine Garner, Marjorie 
Moore and Margaret Young. (7) Ray 
Ludwig and Richard Ferguson. (8) 
Ron Larsen and Jeff Kissel. (1J 

&n· ~K~·,.t . 
~-r-IA@~ 1 ~1\:J..l<:lr:> I 

"Delightful" 

See 

1220 Kaumualii St, Ph 847-4806 
Mon-Fri 9-5, Sat & Sun 9-1 
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\ \~ jUNIOR 'RIGGERS 
John Cheever and Stevie Li, seniors 
at Punahou, were named to the ali-ILH 
ftrst team in soccer. Cheever was also 
named to the all-state tournament team 
after their really tough loss to Iolani ... 
Moana Asam was named to the 
all-OIA team at Kaiser ... 

Annika Ferris was ranked number 
one 12-year-old tennis player in 
Hawaii by the Hawaii Pacific Tennis 
Association for 1988. Sister, Bridget 
Ferris was ranked 15th in the 14-year­
old division. 

Kerry O'Connor placed very well 
in the opening day sailing races on 
February 13th . . . Todd Duplanty 
going to North Dakota this month for 
the Junior National Swimming Cham­
pionships. 

Grant Senner entered the ironman 
competition in the Ocean Triathlon and 
finished fifth in the open division ... 
Todd Duplanty entered the two-mile 
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GIVE YOUR 
TEENAGER 

A PROMOTION! 

GIVE THEM WINNERS' CAMP. 

A dynamic program designed to 
allow teens to discover who they 
are and how to achieve their 
highest potent ial. We leach 
self-esteem. communication. goal 
setting. study skills and much more. 

Call now for infomwtion. 

WINNlHS' 

Ki lohana Squm·c 
1016 J<apa hulu Ave. 

Honolulu. HI 96816 (808) 735-5660 

swim and finished third overall _ .. 
George Puder, Greg Wood and Grant 
Senner entered the Triathlon Relay 
and finished fifth overall. George did 
the mile swim, Greg the two-mile pad­
dleboard and Grant, the fottr-mile 
kayak ... Missy Mowat was on the 
winning women's relay team. She 
swam the one mile leg. 

Alika Winter and Brad Yim ran 
for senior class offices at Punahou . . . 
That was our Pam Clifford who won 
the ftrst high school kayak race in 
February. 

Welcome to new Jr. 'Riggers 
Richard Humphreys, Kimberly 
Kiner and Maya Paulin. 

Contributions to this column are al­
ways welcome. Leave items for the 
Editor at the Front Desk. Be sure to in­
clude yottr name and phone number in 
case additional information is needed.~ 

Grant Senner and Todd Duplanty 
entered the Ocean Triathlon. 

Practicing their "Kramer's" pose on the beach are Missy Mowat, Todd Duplanty, 
AlikLl Winter, Greg Wood and George Puder. 

The Gilded SliP-:Qer 
Women's Designer Footwear At Discount 

Monday-Saturday 
10 a.m.- 5 p.m. 

Kilohana Square 
1026 Kapahulu Ave. 
737-6566 

10% Additional Discount with O.C.C. Card 



Great Golf at Kaneohe 
By Frank E. Walton 

Sixty-one golfers, including 12 ladies, 
ignored the showers over the Pali and 
emerged to a beautiful day at the 
well-kept Kaneohe MCAS golf course 
on February 12. 

Outrigger's new golf chairman, Jim 
Hammons, arranged, for the first time, 
a shotgun start, thus enabling all 
players to start and finish at the same 
time. 

Following play, all players retired to 
Ballroom One at the Staff NCO Club 
at the course for presentation of 
trophies and a super luncheon. 

The OCC owes a special vote of ap­
preciation to Kaneohe Golf Pro Chuck 
Larsen and his staff and NCO Chief 
Larry McCulland and his staff for their 
outstanding cooperation with the Golf 
Committee. 

Congratulations are due also to our 
new golf chairman for putting on a 
noteworthy outing for his first effort. 

A highlight of the tournament was 

Outrigger golfers waiting for start 
signal at Kaneohe MCAS course. 

the presence of a four person video 
team from Dobovan Productions, Inc., 
who spent seven hours recording the 
event, from signup through play and 
trophy presentation. The edited tape 
will be shown in Japan as a 12-minute 
segment of a half tour TV broadcast, 
News on Sports in Hawaii. 

A copy of the tape will be given to 
the Golf Committee and will be shown 
at the annual Golf Awards Banquet 
planned for December. 

Hammons announced that the next 
Outrigger tournament is scheduled for 
May 12 at Olomana with 16 tee times 
and an 8 a.m. shotgun start. Play will 
be followed by luncheon and awards. 
Signup at the Front Desk of the Club 
beginning April 12. 

The Kaneohe winners were: 
Men 
Low Gross--Dr. Bill Dang, 79 
Low Net--Bruce Bolton, 65 
A Flight Low Net--Dan Kimura, 71 
A Flight, Second Low Net--

Jim McCormick, 71 
B Flight Low Net--Bill Capp, 66 
B Fljght, Second Low Net-­

Andy Nisewaner, 67 
C Flight Low Net--Bill Kilcoyne, 72 
C Flight, Second Low Net--

Terry Stoddard, 74 
Closest to No. 6 Pin--

Bill Zimmerman 
Closest to No. 11 Pin-­

Packy Maxwell 

Enjoying the golfing at Kaneohe were Jake Updegrove, Bill Wilson, Ruth 
Updegrove and Pat 0' Brien. 

Women 
Low Gross--Darlene Murphy, 100 
Low Net--Pam Dillingham, 75 
Second Low Net--

Irene McCormick, 74 ;f1 

Volleyballers Win 
Outrigger volleyball players have 

done very well in U.S. Volleyball As­
sociation tournaments. 

On February 6-7, Outrigger's men's 
Open and A teams won their divisions. 

On February 20-21, Outrigger's 
masters teams finished second and in a 
tie for third. The OCC women's AA 
team won the open division and the A 
team finished third. 

On February 27 and 28, OCC's 
men's A team was third and the B team 
was second. l[f) 

Buy one salad, 

Get one free. 

Please present this coupon 
before ordering. 

Not to be used with other 
coupons or offers. Offer 
expires April 30, 1988. 

Good only at 
902 Kapahulu Avenue. 

THE 
BEST 

Iff it!~ 
BURGER 
KING 
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Marathon Awards Party 
Enjoying the Marathon Awards Party 
on February 27 were (1) AI Lemes, 
Ken Brown and Andrea Lehman. (2) 
AI Lemes presents Traci Smith with 
her elite award for finishing in 3:31. 
(3)Attending the party were Gerry 
DeBenedetti, Julie Smock and Shclagh 
Kresser. (4) Board members Diane 
SLOwell and Peter Balding. ({l; 
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Kilauea Marathon and Rim Runs 
By Gerry DeBenedetti 

The 7th Annual Kilauea Marathon and 
Rim Runs were held on the Big Island 
on January 30. 

Outrigger was represented in force, 
with nine participants. If there were 
more, let us know. 

Conditions were numero uno, with 
sun and light clouds rolling past; no 
rain, nice and cool, and the wind was 
good. Sometimes this event leaves 
you breathless because the sulphur 
fumes are so intense, but Madame Pete 
was concentrating her efforts at the 
Kalapana eruption site and didn ' t act 
up at the national park race courses. 

There are three races run at the 
same time, the marathon at 7 a.m., the 
10 mile caldera run at 8 a.m. and the 
5.5 mile Ki lauea Iki crater run at 8:45. 

What happens, is that from about 
9:30 on, all sorts of finishers come 
uphill, puffing in at the same finish 
line and the cheering crowd watches 
all sorts of courage cross the line. 

Little kids are doing the 5.5, serious 
speeders are into the 10 mile (and also 
not so serious scenic walkers), and 
then there are the marathon finishers, 
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competing the hardest marathon in the 
world. 

It is a trip. 
In addi tion to the wonders of 

Madame Pete and Mother Nature, 
there are the wonderful volunteering 
people of the Big Island, the terrific 
employees of the National Park Ser­
vice, the Volcano House and the Vol­
cano Art Center, all pitching in to 
make you so happy you came. 

Next year, the race wi ll be held on 
January 28, 1989. Contact me for in­
formation. 

Kilauea Marathon Results 
James Beardmore Jr. 4:20 

10 Mile Summit Caldera Rim Run 
Bill Danford 1:17:44 8th, M40 
Tommy Holmes 1:20:35 13th, M40 
Grant Sermer 1:27:56 4th, M16 
Dave Cheever 1:27:57 13th, M50 
Gerry DeBenedeui 3:08:13 36th, W40 
Clair Folsome 3:09:45 27th, M50 

5.5 Mile Kilauea lki Crater Run 
Peg Danford N.T. 
Jim Haynes N.T. 

Clair Folsome, Gerry DeBenedetti and 
Grant Senner all competed in the 
10-mi/e rim run. 

Celebrating after the race were Bill 
Danford, Tommy Holmes, Honeybun 
Haynes, Peg Danford and Jim Haynes. 



Great Aloha Run 
By Paddy Dunn 

At 5:45 a.m. on February 15, at least 
20 members of the Outrigger Canoe 
Club met to be transported to the start 
of the Great Aloha Fun Run. 

The huge throng of runner stretched 
from the official starting line at Aloha 
Tower to as far back as the Federal 
Building, one-half mile away. Gover­
nor Waihee started the race at 6:45 a.m. 

The 23,000 plus runners snaked 
their way along Nimitz Highway to 
Aloha Stadium, 8.2 miles away. 

At the finish line, the Outrigger van 
provided refreshments and a much 
needed cool and shady resting spot for 
the weary participants. 

Steve and Paddy Dunn rest after the 
race. 

Great Aloha Run 
Results 

Gay Balding 
Tommy Holmes 
Russell A llen 
Bill Danford 
Allen Me Wayne 
Joe Teipel 
Emary Lucas 
Steve Dunn 
Colleen Moore 
John Nie lsen 
Bob Vieira 
Reg Chambers 
Gerri Pedesky 
John Butler 
Paddy Dunn 
Arden Moore 
Don Moore 

:55 
:55 
:56 
:57 
:57 
:59 

1:06 
1:06 
1:17 
1:20 
1:21 
1:31 
1:48 
1:48 
1:53 
2:20 
2:20 

Among the more notable Club per­
formers were Gay Balding, who 
finished in :55:19, placing fourth in her 

age division; Russell Allen, :57:04, 
second in his age division; and Tommy 
Holmes, :55:30. riJ 

Gathering at the Club before the race were Rick Eveleth, Christopher Eveleth, 
Marian and George Larson, Liz and Henry Romanek, Allen McWayne, John 
Nielsen, Thelma Cretsinger, Emary Lucas, unknown, Bob Vieira, Bill Danford, 
Kamaile Rafalovich, Gerri Pedesky, Gay Balding and Colleen Moore. 

HAWAII ... 
THIS 
BUD:S 
'FOR 
YOU: 
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BoARD BRIEFS 

Treasurer's Report: The financial 
statement for the period ending 
January 31: net income year to date 
was $5,895 which is $14,159 below 
budget and $22,298 below 1987 ... 
Member's equity is $5,355,973 and 
represents a year to date increase of 
$698 or .01 %. 

Secretary's Report: Four members 
were suspended for a 15-day period for 
failure to pay their accounts on time. 

Fashion Show 
Informal modeling of clothing from 
Casual Aire will be held at the Club on 
April29, during a luncheon fashion 
show. 

Modeling wi~l begin at 12:30 p.m. 
The regular luncheon menu will be 

seiVed. ReseiVations are requested. 'i 
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CClDNY 1-iaTELS & REscro"s 

Attention Visitors 
(Special rates and ... We're Steps from 
the Outrigger Canoe Club.) 

Make your reservations at the 
Diamond Head Beach Hotel. You will 
enjoy deluxe accommodations, 
complimentary Continental breakfast, 
free morning newspaper. 

rates start from 

$75 
Double Occupancy 

SHOW THIS AD FOR YOUR SPECIAL RATE 

DIAMOND HEAD 
BEACH HOTEL 

2947 Kalakaua Avenue 
Waikiki, Hawaii 96815 
For Reservations call ( 808) 523-0411, 
(808) 922-1928 or toll free(800) 367-6046 

SPECIAL RATES ALSO IN 
COLONY HOTELS & RESORTS 

MAUl • KONA • KAUAI • MOLOKAI 

Special rates effective through 12123/88 

By Diane Stowell 

Manager's Report: The parking 
structure addition, with a budget of 
$1,399,764, and expenditures of 
$1,343,147, has two outstanding com­
mitments remaining in the amount of 
$13,000 and $2,080. The total project 
cost will be $1,358,147, which is 
$41,617, under budget by 3% ... The 
Manager stated a change in the Food 
and Beverage statement The operat­
ing results in the Snack Shop have 
been separated from the Dining Room. 
The Dining Room operations for 
January resulted in cost of sales of 
36.8%, producing a gain of $2,684, sig­
nificantly ahead of the previous period. 
The Snack Shop suffered a loss of 
$2,084. Cost of sales appeared at a 
high 54.6%. Combined Food and 
Beverage for January generated a net 
gain of $1,100 or .5% as compared to 
the $7,723 net gain produced in the pre­
vious period ... The Board approved 
$6,800 for tile work in the Weight 
Room. Plans will be reviewed by both 
the Building and Grounds and House 
Committees. 

Membership: The membership 
count of 3,971 as of January 31 was ac­
cepted. 

Building and Grounds: The Board 
approved the landscape, lighting and 
maintenance concept as a capital im­
provement with a budget ceiling of 
$34,720. Building and Grounds will re­
quest funding as projects arise. $5,000 
was approved for landscaping of the 
entry circle with appropriate lighting. 
The five coconut trees and 

philodendron currently there, will 
remain. 

House: The Board approved a 
birthday wine program to Regular, In­
termediate, Senior and Life members, 
effective March 1, on a one-year trial 
basis. Members will be notified by let­
ter and offered dinner in the Main 
Dining Room, effective only during 
their birthday month. 

Athletics: The Haili Volleyball Tour­
nament was approved for 40 par­
ticipants ... One special membership 
was granted for women's volleyball, ef­
fective through June ... There was a 
proposal for an Athletic Director which 
will be referred to next year's Coor­
dinating Director and for discussion at 
March's Board meeting ... Chairper­
sons were approved for surfing, slow­
pitch and canoe surfing committees. 

Long Range Planning: Guidelines 
and recommendations will be mailed to 
each Board member. 

Public Relations: Reciprocal clubs 
will not be allowed to advertise in the 
Outrigger magazine. 

Historical Report: A draft was sub­
mitted to help in determining Life 
membership based on a scale of points. 
This could be used as a tool for future 
reference. 

New Business: The President ex­
tended his appreciation to each Board 
member for their contributions and ac­
complishments throughout the year. 

Board Briefs are based on the 
Board of Director's meeting on 
February 25. l'iJ 

EXCELLENCE 
IN RENTAL MANAGEMENT 

~ 
For Exclusive Properties Joette Wheelan (RA) 
Homes ... Condominiums 

GRETCHEN DUPLANTY, LTD. 
Kahala Professional Building, Suite 213 • 4747 Kilauea Avenue 

Honolulu, Hawaii 96B16 •(BOB) 737-5509 



Paddling Signups on April 9 
The 1988 canoe racing season will 
kickoff with sign ups on Saturday, April 
9 in the Board Room from 9 a.m. to 
noon, and 1 to 4 p.m. 

Club members of all ages are in­
vited to register for this year's canoe 
mcing teams. Outrigger plans to have 
teams at all age and experience levels, 
from 12 and under teams, to 18s, for 
boys and girls; novice crews for begin­
ning men and women paddlers; Fresh­
man, Sophomore, Junior and Senior 
crews for experienced paddlers; and 
masters crews for those 35 years and 
over, and 45 years and over. 

If you've paddled before, go to the 
Board Room to sign up for this year's 
team. If you're new, bring your birth 
certificate and a photograph of yourself 
to signup for your mcing card. 

Registration costs $25 and includes 
a Club T-shirt. 

Practice for most crews will begin 
on April 11. Check the bulletin board 
in the Tunnel to see where and when 
your crew will practice. If you have 
any questions, see Bonnie Judd who is 
serving as Canoe Racing Chairperson 
for 1988. ~ 

April 1988 Calendar 
Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday 

1 2 
Water Aerobics 
a a.m. 

3 4 5 6 7 
Easter Sunday Aerobics Entertainment Aerobics OOKF Board 
Brunch 8:30 a a.m. Comm. Mtg. a a.m. 11:30 a.m. 

Sunday Buffet Bridge 
5:30p.m. 

A&M Comm. Mtg. B&G Comm. Mtg. 
6-9 p.m. Noon 5p.m. Noon 

Historical Comm. 
Mtg. 5 p.m. 

10 11 12 13 14 
Sunday Brunch Aerobics Aerobics Executive Mtg 
8:30a.m. a a.m. a a.m. 5:30p.m. 

Sunday Buffet Bridge House Comm. Mtg. 
6-9 p.m. Noon 11:30 a.m. 

17 18 19 20 21 
Sunday Brunch Aerobics PR Comm. Mtg. Aerobics 
8:30a.m. 8a.m. 5:15p.m. a a.m. 

Sunday Buffet Bridge A&M Comm. Mtg. 
6-9 p.m. Noon 5p.m. 

24 25 26 27 28 
Sunday Brunch Aerobics Aerobics Board Meeting 
8:30a.m. a a.m. 8a.m. 5p.m. 

Sunday Buffet Bridge 
6-9 p.m. Noon 

occ 
Invitational 
Swim 
All you swimmers, circle May 
21 on your calendar for the 
annual OCC Invitational Swim. 

This year, Hawaii Swim Club 
Masters, as well as Waikiki 
Swim Club, will be invited. 
Competition will be good and the 
breakfast afterward terrific. @) 

Friday Saturday 

8 9 
Water Aerobics Canoe Paddling 
a a.m. Sign up 

9-12, 1-4 
Board Room 

15 16 
Water Aerobics 
a a.m. 

22 23 
Water Aerobics 
a a.m. 

29 30 
Water Aerobics Steak Fry 
a a.m. 6-9 p.m. 

Seafood Buffet 
6p.m. 

Fashion Show 
12:30 p.m. 

19 



Club Day 1988 
May14 

Come on down and enjoy a full day of activities, 
including canoe racing, volleyball, flag races and more. 

Teams will be selected by draw. Check the Tunnel 
Bulletin Board for starting times. 

Wind up the day's activities with: 

Steak Fry, 6-9 p.m. 
Disco Dancing, 6:30-10:30 p.m. 

EvenJone welcome. Don't miss the fun. 

On the Cover: The 1988 Outrigger Canoe Club Board of Directors are, seated, 
outgoing president Tom Haine, Diane Stowell, incoming president Mark Buck, 
Gerri Pedesky; second row, Ron Larsen, Ken Brown, Peter Balding, Jim Peterson, 
llenry Ayau, Bruce Ames; top row, George Cook, John Goss, Dan Williamson. 
Photo by Marilyn Kali. 
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